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ANNOUNCEMENTS:   
Lee and Jules have completed the safety orientation necessary to be on the construction site.   
 

Meeting Construction Schedule 
The committee reviewed a few of this week’s accomplishments which included: 

• Knife River is currently excavating at the site. Upon finding more marine basalt rock, which is very 
hard, Dan opted to bring in a larger tractor that will facilitate the excavation of this rock.  Dan conveyed 
the schedule is still on track, as well as the budget estimate for this volume of excavated material.  (230 
cubic yards was budgeted, and the project has currently excavated approximately 30 yards). Clay 
Baumgartner, owner’s project engineer, is assisting in the planning, scope and oversight of excavation.  

• The location of the crane pad has been excavated  
• Sewer and sanitary locations have been reviewed, and may also involve of further excavation of hard 

rock.  However, Dan is optimistic and believes at present that this should not hold up the schedule and 
certainly not the critical path schedule 

• Chilled Water/AC utility line replacement is still on schedule to be turned back on July 22nd. 
 

The next few weeks’ projects will include:  
• Hydronic shut down 
• West side footings excavation to be completed 
• Continued excavation to take place up until August 3rd 
• August 4th will be an early start day, approximately 4:00am, and will accommodate the pouring of the 

spread footings   
• September 3rd is the scheduled day for pouring the slab.  This will be another early morning start with 

heavier than normal trucks coming in and out  
 

Package 2 Bidding Schedule 
Dom reported that so far he has not seen the number of responses to the request for bids he was hoping for.  At 
this time, there have been no bids received for masonry, doors/windows, hardware, casework and painting.  A 
later bid was received for the skylight alternate, which was #2 on the list of alternates that the HSN Oversight 
Committee would like to see put back in the project if the budget allows this add-back.   
 

The bid package for the elevator has been awarded to Thiessen-Krupp, who was the lowest, and they actually 
designed the specs around UCC requirements.  Jules questioned Thiessen-Krupp’s stipulation requiring 40% 
down. Dom replied that Andersen would take on this risk and make that payment.   
 

Four bids have been received and are being reviewed for the Bentonite sealant at the elevator pit.   Other bids 
currently being reviewed are Plumbers scopes and HVAC scopes. Dom has found them to be quite positive and 
budget favorable.   
 

Dom mentioned that he has since received a bid for the masonry work, but that it was very high.  He would like 
to go back to the bidder with Jess and inquire about the possibility of a partnership with a contractor in order to 
become bonded.  Should that happen, they will report back to the committee what they decided.  
 



 

  

Lee stressed the importance of ensuring that the community is aware of the bidding process, and to have a 
detailed response ready in the event that local sub-contractors inquire about the local opportunity to work. A 
history of our effort to encourage local contractors to preview the work, take advantage of Andersen’s technical 
assistance and produce a qualified bid will be maintained by Andersen for this purpose. Dom responded that 
plenty of opportunities have been given for both local and out of area contractors, they just simply did not show 
up to the open houses, nor did they submit bids.   
 

He mentioned that in Package One “North River Plumbing” was selected for Package One plumbing work. This 
local firm is also bidding on plumbing in Package 2.  
 

Another area that did not receive any bids was the Architectural sheet metal work.  Because of the lack of bids, 
Dom reached out to two companies, FM Sheet Metal, who is union, as well as Smith Sheet Metal, who is not 
union.  He has received the bid from FM, which came back rather high, and is currently waiting for Smith’s 
response to compare.   
 

He will also be compiling information in regards to the lab and the contractors that can accommodate the 
necessary materials to complete the specialized scope of case work.  Saks & Bradley, Isaak, and Laboratory 
Construction and Design (LDC) are being considered for this.  Isaak submit an extensive bid; however it was 
not comparable in terms to the scope given to Saks & Bradley.  Dom will work with these potential sub-
contractors to refine their proposals and eliminate possible redundancies before awarding contracts.  
 

Lee reminded the OAC members that Bill is keeping track of budgeting in terms of what contracts were/are 
awarded and to whom. That is, which are being awarded locally and non-locally. Lee asked that a running 
record be maintained to demonstrate especially what percentage of contracted work was awarded locally that 
COULD be awarded locally, actually was.     
 

Permits are being sought for the elevator approval.  The building department is waiting for the elevator door 
rating, which is part of the submittal that must be approved by ACCO & Opsis which will then be given to Bill 
Clemons, the County Building Official.  Larry expects to see the submittal by the end of the week with the 
permit coming soon thereafter.   
 

Construction Budget Update 
Budget is still on target and the project is on schedule.   
 

Communications 
Discussion was had to ensure the neighborhood has been informed of the early start on August 4, 2015.  Traffic 
will include concrete delivery trucks.  A conversation will be had with all drivers to help with any sound 
mitigation such as reducing volume of back up beepers, proscribing the use of jake brakes as well as keeping all 
traffic speed to a minimum.  Rita queried how communication is being done, to which Larry replied that he is 
working with the neighborhood representative, Matt Chappell who runs a neighborhood website and is also 
relaying information to Carol Johnson, another neighborhood member.   
 

Rita asked about incorporating a link on the UCC Website that will allow viewers to see the process of the 
construction through a web cam, as well as notify the community of any upcoming major events.  Jess replied 
that a website has been created, and that Kathy Thomason in IT is working on some glitches before posting the 
link to the UCC website.  
 

FF&E 
Jules responded to a previous question from Mike in terms of moving the pay period from the 25th to the 1st of 
the month.  Jules spoke with the finance department who conveyed that this would not be a problem.  He will 
draw up an addendum to the contract to reflect the change.   
 

Jules reported that he had obtained all signatures requested from Bill Clemons for the testing inspection. 
However, since then the county has changed the rules in terms of fully certified contractors on the Oregon 



 

  

Board.  Applications have been resubmitted for permit approval which will trigger the awarding of the contract 
for testing services.   
 

Dom asked if we have a date of first inspection.  Dan replied that the rebar inspection is scheduled for the end 
of the month.  At that time, the testing contract will have been awarded. The agency selected will do the testing 
and quality control, while Andersen will handle quality control and assurances.  Dan asked if the company 
selected would be able to do flatness testing. Larry responded that he doubted this was a possibility, but could 
always ask.   
   

Dom requested that the original inspection reports are to be left onsite to ensure the validity and unaltered 
authenticity of all reports.   
 

Long Lead Items 
Dom discussed the long lead items, which include the elevator (to be completed this week), casework, 
cabinetry, fume hoods, generator, air handlers, and lighting.  Specification on case work and fume hoods will be 
completed in the next week.    
 

Donor wall update 
Larry mentioned that he is meeting with Bob & Carol Johnson this week to further discuss the donor wall.  
Steve asked Larry if the bench idea had been mentioned to them. Larry replied that they do not like the idea of 
anything being constructed in front of the wall that could be mistaken for either a seat or a shelf to lay a 
backpack, food or other items on.  They did however like the idea of a physical barrier that fits into the design 
of the building that would serve as additional protection to the wall.  Rita suggested that whatever was to be 
decided should appear as part of the building, and not look like an afterthought that is adhered to the wall.   
 

Dom is currently looking at plans to see how the wall and signage fits into the budget.  A conversation needs to 
be had that includes the proportion, height, etc. of the additional signage in the building.  Steve would like to 
include the signage consultant, Andersen Krager, who is ready with a signing package for the building, 
including all graphics, way finding signs, etc. in any discussion.  Larry will discuss this further with Bob and 
Carol, and set up a meeting the beginning of August.  The meeting will also help narrow down the materials that 
will be used while staying within budget.  
 

The committee discussed a concern from Rita in regards to the artists creating something without knowing the 
full construction scales.  She asked also if they had a color palette to refer to.  Jess replied that this is an issue, 
not knowing what material is going to be used, as they were first told it would be wood, then it was moved to 
gypsum, however it is not known at this time what the actual material used will be.  When a conversation is had 
with the artists, Lee stressed the importance of working together on both projects, integrating the signage into 
the design of the rest of building.   
 

Also needed is a list of rooms within the building that have been sold, including how the donor would like their 
name listed on the sign.  Rita mentioned that the Board just approved the naming of all rooms, and Lee said he 
will get the list to Steve.   
 

Testing RFP’s 
Jules mentioned that he is still waiting for Douglas County officials to award these within the next couple days. 
 

HNS Oversite Committee  
Lee mentioned that the next HNS Oversight meeting will be August 12th, and is co-chaired by Rita Cavin and 
Betty Tamm.  Rita mentioned that Betty is currently out of town, but that any agenda items can be sent to 
Robynne, and she will place it on the agenda.  Lee suggested that communication and budget be on the agenda, 
with further discussion regarding the alternates and the order the committee would like to see those put back in.  
Mike brought up a list of those items, which were, Wooden Ceilings, Skylight, Polished flooring.  
 

Alternates;  



 

  

Per earlier discussion mentioned above, the skylight came in at a lot less than expected, and could be 
incorporated into the building design.  However,  and even though it is not the committee’s first priority, it 
needs to be decided soon whether to add it back, in order to prepare for structural steel.  Dan commented that 
should the committee decide to approve the skylight, but later decided against, then the owner would only be 
out $9,000, for the structural steel.  Shop drawings and engineering specifications would need to be redone 
before fabrication could be started.   
 

The committee discussed the third alternate, polished floors. Rita mentioned that these would not be 
accommodated, and that sealed concrete would be used instead.  This would also eliminate any carpet that is 
currently incorporated in some areas.  Dom noted that the numbers are not accurate due to not knowing what 
materials will be used in all areas.   
 

The other alternate being the wooden ceiling, came back with a price tag of $70,700 for all wood ceilings.  The 
committee discussed that should the skylight also be installed, then the wooden ceiling price should reduce with 
less materials being used.  Light fixtures would need to fall within the increment of wood spacing, which would 
be more work for the electrician.  The sprinkler contractors bid will remain the same regardless of which is 
chosen.   
 

Despite the order discussed above, the HNS Committee would like to see the ceiling as a first priority.  Because 
of the numbers coming in favorably, just under $150,000 for both alternates, Lee suggested approving them 
both tentatively. Rita concurred. Dom suggested that Andersen would be comfortable in committing half the 
cost of the two alternates from their contingency if UCC would also commit the other half from the owners’ 
contingency. Rebecca agreed that this would be a reasonable and financially feasible solution.  Steve suggested 
going back to the subs and after discussing the consequences of the two items being put back in the project what 
a realistic bid would be.  From there it can be further reviewed to see if this is still the committee’s directive.  
Lee noted that while there is risk involved, he would like to see the wood ceilings and the skylights incorporated 
now to get the funding released.  Rita agreed, adding that the floors be taken out as alternates and instead 
accommodating the two requests of the wooden ceilings and the skylight.   
 

Jess cautioned the committee in regards to allotting funds to alternates before other items that need to be 
completed are done.  He also noted that several change orders have already been done, when it was referenced 
that this would not be common practice.  Lee addressed his concerns and stated that the above mentioned are 
alternates that were given as directives from the HNS Oversite committee, and not change orders.  Jess further 
stated that 80% more of this building needs to be completed that may need more contingency.  To help with 
this, Dom is repricing several items to get everyone where they need to be in terms of budget and contingency.   
 

The committee decided to go forward with the two alternates, with Jason, Steve, Dom and Jess further 
discussing the flooring options online and bring an update to the August 3rd meeting.  The final decision will 
need to be made before the deadline of August 12th.   
 
 

Next Construction Team Meeting:  Monday, August 3rd, in the Andersen Construction Trailer 
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